
Meeting of the Frankfort City-County Airport Authority 

Frankfort Dow Memorial Airport 

April 25, 2019 — 7:00 p.m. 

On Thursday, April 25, 2019, the Frankfort City-County Airport Authority (FCCAA) met in regular 
session at Dow Memorial Airport, Frankfort, Michigan. Chairman Coury Garland called the 
meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

1.Roll Call of Members Present: Coury Carland, Brooke Popp, Joey Dobrzynski, Tammy May, 
Dave VanHammen and Susan Tonner 

Excused Member: Ken Laurence 

Others Present: Dick Bayer, Doug Kirk, Stephanie Green (Prein & Newhof), Michelle 
Thompson, John & Kindra Allinder, Mike Gray, Doug Pierson, and George Munn 

2.Approval of April 25
th 

 Meeting Agenda. Motion to approve the Agenda (as amended) made 
by Popp, seconded by Van Hammen, unanimously approved. 

3.Approval of March 28t
h 
 Minutes. Tonner offered a correction to the name of the hangar 

weather seal firm (i.e. Power Lite). Motion to approve the March 2019 Regular Meeting Minutes 
(as amended) by Garland, seconded by Dobrzynski, unanimously approved. 

4. Public Input 

4.1. Two community residents (George Munn and Doug Pierson) raised concerns regarding the 
bright lights emanating from the Airport, caused by the installation of LED lights in place of the 
original lights. They noted that the lights were so bright as to interfere with their home lives. 
Bayer explained why the LED lights were installed (i.e., economic factors) and said that the 
angle at which the lights were installed would be corrected the next day by LED Cool to alleviate 
any disruption for the surrounding community. Bayer and Carland encouraged the gentlemen to 
contact Bayer if this correction did not solve their problems. 

5. Presentation and Proposal re. Establishing Flight School 

John and Kindra Allinder and Mike Gray presented a proposal to establish a flight school at 
Frankfort's Dow Memorial Airport. Under this proposal, the school's aircraft would be housed in 
the large hangar (currently containing Airport maintenance equipment) which they will lease on 
a yearly basis for monthly rental fee of $500. A motion to tentatively approve this proposal 
pending legal review was offered by VanHammen, seconded by Carland, unanimously 
approved by FCCAA. 
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6. Correspondence 

6.1 Two FOIA requests for 2017 and 2018 Airport budgets were received from Jay Darling. In 
response, Mr. Darling was directed to the Benzie County website on which the information is 
posted. 

6.2 Carland led a point-by-point discussion of an email from Crystal Lake Township Supervisor 
Amy Ferris which posed a number of questions regarding the installation of the new LED lights 
at the Airport. It also alleged that aircraft housed in the hangars were left in harm's way when 
the lights were being installed. Carland and Bayer addressed each issue and made the point 
that no aircraft were in the hangars when the work was being done under Bayer's supervision. 
Bayer will prepare a document to send to Supervisor Ferris answering all of the issues raised in 
her email. 

6.3 Jay Darling sent an email to the FCCAA regarding the Airport's notification that it would 
"need to redact it's security footage" before being viewed by Mr. Darling. Bayer will reply to this 
question with an explanation of the process. In addition, a motion to deny Mr. Darling's appeal 
was offered by Garland, seconded by Popp, and unanimously approved. 

7. Financial Reports 

7.1 Balance Sheet. 

Treasurer Michelle Thompson presented the FCCAA Balance Sheet current as of March 31, 
2019. Popp offered a motion to accept the Balance Sheet, seconded by Dobrzynski, and 
unanimously accepted. 

7.2 FCCAA Check Detail 

Ms. Thompson provided a written report detailing checks drawn on behalf of the FCCAA for the 
time period of March 2019 (3 EFTs (3/19, 3/28 & 3/29 and checks #2938 - #2949), totaling 
$4992.45. Check #2944 had been voided and, as such, was not listed on the check detail. 
Motion to accept the report offered by Popp, seconded by Dobrzynski, unanimously approved. 

8. Airport Administrator, Management, Tech/Operations April March 28, 2019 Report 

A report was provided by Airport Administrator Bayer which contained an overview of take-offs 
and landings. Other items in his report were covered in earlier agenda items. VanHammen 
offered a motion to approve the report, Carland seconded the motion, and it was unanimously 
approved. 

9. Advisory Committees 

9.1 Finance. Soon the Finance Committee will begin compiling the budget. 

9.2 Technical/Operations 

None. 
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10. Old Business 

10.1 Land Acquisition Update 

Carland and Bayer discussed the ongoing plans re. land acquisition for the Elliott property. Popp 
offered a motion authorizing Chairman Carland to sign the Elliott contract, the motion was 
seconded by VanHammen, and unanimously approved by the FCCAA. 

Working in conjunction with Prein & Newhof, the acquisition of Steve Kelly's property (The 
Pines) will be finalized in the near future. 

10.2 Entrance Sign 

Discussion postponed until a later date. 

10.3 Electronic Video Surveillance Retention Policy 

Research into standard retention policies will be undertaken and presented to the Board for 
approval. 

10.4 Hangar Maintenance 

A discussion of the installation of the hangar weather seals centered upon some of the 
problems encountered by Power Lite. These problems will necessitate an increase in the 
original "not to exceed" cost of $4,500 to the amount of $6322.95. A motion to approve this 
increase was offered by Popp, seconded by Carland, and unanimously approved by the Board. 

10.5 Terminal Cleaning Service 

It was noted that the terminal cleaning service provided by Chris was up for renewal. A motion 
to utilize her services on a bi-weekly basis for the months of June through August and once a 
month for the rest of the year, was offered by Popp, seconded by May, and unanimously 
approved. 

11. New Business 

11.1 New Lease Hangar and Terminal Office 

This item was covered earlier in the meeting under agenda #5. 

11.2 Paragliders 

Bayer raised a request received from members of the paragliding community expressing their 
desire to use the Airport for take-off and landing. Concerns were raised that the paragliders 
could interfere with aircraft. It was also noted that paragliders were not covered by the official 
Airport rules and regulations — this coverage would necessitate that an amendment be made. 
Further discussion will be taken up at a later date. 
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12. Public Input—Agenda Items Only 

None 

13. FCCAA Member Comments 

None. 

14. Next meeting — May 23, 2019, 7:00 p.m. — Frankfort Dow Memorial Field 

15. Adjournment — 8:15 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Susan K. Tonner, Secretary to the FCCAA 
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